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Our Next Meeting 

NOSEMA CERANAE, WINTER MGT, NOTE CONTEST, CLUB DISPLAY!

Thursday, October 1, 7:30 PM!

Watkins Park Nature Center

At our next meeting David Morris will be discussing new information on Nosema Ceranae. We will also be touching briefly on winter emergency feeding, making a batch of fondant and how to feed it. 

We will have a “beekeeping notes” contest as well, where are they at on stores, what is your mite load, how about brood status? The member who produces the best notes on their colony(s) wins a swirled glass honey compote. Member’s notes will be available for review and applause voting during our extended ½ hour break time. 
Hope to see everyone at the meeting,
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The President’s Smoker

ONE OF “THOSE CALLS”

This here’s a story that started with what seemed like a harmless phone call. Seems this fellow had a swarm move into some old woodenware (a swarm? or a colony that got out of hand?) he had stored around his house in a densely populated residential neighborhood. By densely, I mean his neighbor’s doors were no more than 20 feet from the bees chosen home. He said that they were aggressive and giving him problems and wanted to know if I could move them. You know me, sure, why not? Shazammm, a free colony! Enter NEW BUMBA Member Ed Jordan, a first year beekeeper that was either just about to install his first package or had just done so, can you say baptism by fire?

Soooo, Ed and I went over early before the bees were stirring and started sealing up this un-sealable, badly rotted colony with rags, duct tape, wood, sticks and whatever else we could find. There was way to many crevices to seal and about 20 seconds into it, the bees got all stirred up and started pouring out. So we did the best we could, real quick like, while getting stung, loaded it into the back of the truck and hit the road, windows up! So here we are leaving the neighborhood and I’m wondering where can I put this bleeping colony, I made a phone call to a local farmer I know and he said, “sure, you can put them here”. We pulled up to their new location, looked at each other and asked "you ready"? We jumped out, grabbed the colony, humped it over to its new location and dropped it on the blocks and ran for the truck. There were so many bees trying to get us that it felt like I was walking through a heavy duty briar patch with a thin pair of gabardine trousers on. I threw Ed my keys and said meet me up the road; I want to see how bad these bees are. I took off running as fast as I could, made it about a fifth of a mile away when Ed pulled up winding the window down and bees were still landing and stinging me. I yelled wind that window up and hold on! I ran around for a minute trying to loose some bees, ya, right, finally gave up, ripped the door open, jumped in and started dispatching the hangers on so we could drive. In the end, my jeans looked like an old worn out terry cloth towel from all the stingers in them. 

On our way out, the cell phone rings and this former beekeeper is asking me to bring my protective equipment back so his wife can use it to get out of the house to go to work. We drove back over there and when we were coming down his street, I noticed people standing on their front porch, 4 and 5 houses up from him batting at bees while reading their Saturday paper and drinking their coffee. Seems we left a trail of bees on that street when we were leaving out of there and they were going after anything that moved. I wasn’t leaving my gear behind so I pulled her car out of the driveway, moved it up the street a bit and suggested his wife crawl out a window, jump the fence and get into her car as fast a possible. I was about done with this deal!

Fast-forward two years. Two and a half years later, Ed and I go over to the farm to pay these girls a visit. The colony was so propolized it took about five minutes just to get the covers off and another 15 minutes to work a frame loose for an inspection. Ed said, “this is the strongest colony I have ever seen”. That made me think, since this is a survivor colony, perhaps we should just leave it alone. They seemed docile enough, that is until I slipped or squished a bee or did something, I don’t really know what I did but all of a sudden a hundred bees or so started pouring out of the colony in attack mode, I said here we go! We didn’t get one sting or even one attempt though, and I had the colony broken in two a few minutes later. After that we decided to stop the intrusion and leave it alone until next year.

To tell the truth, I would have assumed by the way we handled this colony, plunked it down and ignored it, it would have been eaten up with wax moths by now. This colony is very, very strong, had more than enough winter stores on top, never had any treatments of any kind, is a prime example of a survivor colony and a candidate for careful and limited experimentation next spring. Just goes to show you, nature will adapt and this is good news for those members who don’t frequent their colonies on a regular basis.

BEEKEEPING CALENDAR SALES

This was Margie Krietzer’s idea and it has worked out very well. So far BUMBA has raised $220.00 for donation to Penn State University’s Honey bee Research Facility and we plan to double that by the end of the year. We still have some calendars left for those members that wanted them and they will be at the next meeting. They sure are pretty and at $20.00 each, they make a great Christmas gift. Thanks for the idea Margie, Great Call!   

Scott Seccomb
CLUB EVENTS

Md. State Fair Report

BUMBA DISPLAY TAKES GRAND CHAMPION PRIZE!
Charlene Haskel and Valeria Bolger Dazzle the Judges!
 Their artistic and creative abilities perhaps know no bounds. This year and on very short notice, they managed to put together an organizational display that was the envy of the fair! Not only did they produce a winner, they did it in about two weeks. While I was watching the spectators at the fair coming down the line of exhibits, just about everyone stopped and stayed at Val and Charlene’s masterpiece longer than any other display on the line. To capture a passerby’s mind for that period of time takes some doing. Val and Charlene’s work will be on display at the meeting, so come on by and have a peek! I could fall to the ground and kiss your toes and in my mind that still wouldn’t be thanks enough for the wonderful job you two did on this exhibit. Thank You very much for your time, your effort and your dedication to beekeeping! A PERFECT JOB! 

 THANKS TO EVERYONE WHO WORKED THE HONEY SALES TABLE

An organization just can’t exist, much less thrive, without the continued support of its members. My Thanks to all our members below for volunteering their time, energy and effort at this years honey sales booth.  David and Jutta Dunaway, Chris Berry, Collene Johnson, Margie Krietzer, Harold Stone, Lori Brown, Therese Ostazeski, Jim Henry, Nikki Thompson, Tom and Heather Vogeley, Leigh Walton, Phillip Hazen, Nicole Ballanger, Veronica Radder and Toni Burnham.

I don’t know about you but I still like getting all honey-ed up and acting like a two year old, it’s a lot of fun!

Scott Seccomb
UPCOMING EVENTS

BUMBA and MSBA NEEDS YOU for the
Fall Honey Festival
October 10, 10 AM to 4 PM. 

Patuxent Wildlife Research Center, Visitors Center
The Maryland State Beekeepers Association’s Fall Honey Festival will be held on October 10, from 10 AM to 4 PM. Setup is Oct. 9th  and early on the 10th, the day of the festival. This year the festival will be at the Patuxent Wildlife Research Center, National Wildlife Visitor Center. The Center is located south of Laurel, on Powder Mill Road, between the Baltimore-Washington Parkway and Rt 197 (that’s east of the Parkway and south of the intersection of Powder Mill and Rt. 197)

BUMBA has signed on to do the open colony demonstration (Leigh Walton), give a talk on all the interesting aspects of beekeeping (Nikki Thompson) and staff the BUMBA table and display (Gerry Jones).

We will also be providing the honey harvesting equipment for the extracting demonstration and need a member to demonstrate the honey extraction process. If you would like to volunteer for the extracting part let me know. 

Help is needed on both Friday and Saturday, as with any festival, it’s a major undertaking and requires a good deal of setup time and organization. Having a surplus of volunteers around is never an issue; we always have something for you to do. Have a look at the schedule for October 10th in the Beeline Newsletter! 

http://www.msbeea.org/news/BLine200909.pdf
OCTOBER 22nd, INTRODUCTORY BEEKEEPING CLASS

BUMBA will be holding a 2 hour introductory beekeeping class on October 22, 2009 at 7:30 PM. This will be a trial event to examine how much interest we can garner in the fall. David Roeder is taking care of the press related marketing issues and we will have flyers available at the meeting for our members to pass out and hang in conspicuous areas in the hopes of getting more attendees and exposure. The class will touch briefly on the more interesting aspects and facts of honey bees and beekeeping to keep potential new beekeepers interested until next year's class is offered.  I would like a new beekeeper to sign on to teach this class! Here is the chance for you to give back to the club which has so freely given to you!  

NOV 14TH , GREEN CRAFT FAIR AT WATKINS PARK 

Watkins Park will be holding a “Trash to Treasure” craft day in November. This should be pretty interesting, as all the gifts for sale will be made from recycled materials. Emphasis will be on ecology, environment and nature. This is another perfect opportunity for the BUMBA presence, continuing to extol the virtues on beekeeping to the public. We need a some members to man the tables for this one, so get back to me if you can help out! 

EDUCATIONAL PROGRAM SPONSORS NEEDED

BUMBA now has 10 educational events that we host during the course of the year. This is without a doubt the most important activity any grass roots organization can provide. If you have ever volunteered at one of these events, I am sure you were amazed at how little the general public knew about honey bees and how amazed they were when you answered a couple of their questions. Through these events, we educate the public, grow the clubs in the area and provide for the future of the honey bee and the continued existence of ourselves.

We are currently seeking a sponsor for The Montpelier Women's Group slated for February 1, 2010 and for the Greenbelt Farmers Market. If you are interested in helping out, get back to me.

A few of these 10 events are sponsored by our clubs collective effort. Other venues are small enough that a single member could be in charge of it. All that’s involved is making initial contact with the location, asking what facilities and supplies they have available (tables, chairs, tents, food, area(s) for slide shows presentations, etc.) getting another club volunteer and doing the show. It’s a little bit of work and a whole lot of fun, a great way to spend some time educating the public!
Scott Seccomb
FREE STATE Bee Supply

Your local bee supply dealer

Please be sure to call ahead to set up a time to visit!  Contact Dave or Laura Polk at 301-580-9313. 

As always, thanks for your continued support!

Dave and Laura Polk

CLUB PROGRAMS

  BUMBA currently has a host of club programs that we have initiated over the years and we are always looking for members to get involved not only for assistance, but to better your knowledge as well.  

Nuc Production/Queen Rearing Program  

Mentoring Program

Educational Programs

Please get in touch with any club officer if you would like more information on any of the above. Program participation always makes you a much better beekeeper. Programs are like additional classes for free and it goes to serve the beekeeping community in so many important ways.
BUMBA EDUCATIONAL CZAR NEEDED

With all the educational programs we have running throughout the year, it seems prudent to have a club member in charge of our educational materials. This includes the observation hive, educational billboards, our club displays and other small materials. We need someone centrally located around the Bowie / Greenbelt / Lanham area to house these materials. If you have a little room to store these items where they won’t be damaged and can pass them out to our members when they are hosting an event, it would much more convenient for our members instead of driving all the way to my house to pick them up.    

Electronic Newsletter

As with all organizations cost cutting is always on the table. One area where we can reduce our expenses is by eliminating the hard copy news letter we mail out 6 times a year at a cost of roughly $1 per newsletter. I am sure some of us use it as a reminder to come to the meetings. People who don’t have email, nor believe in computers, of course, would continue to receive it. If you are willing to depend on email delivery, please inform our editor, David Morris, via email. Help keep club $$’s in the bank for club activities.

BUMBA Web Site!

Check out the club web site maintained by Toni Burnham, www.bumbabees.com.  You will find meeting schedules, newsletters, and short course information. We need content, pictures, ideas, suggestions and help with administration.. Send ideas and content to Toni Burnham and Scott Seccomb.

YAHOO News Group

http://pets.groups.yahoo.com/group/BUMBABEE/
This is a fantastic tool and has unlimited uses for our club. Sign up, check it out, see how much help it can really be. Make it better. Add materials. Post questions, photos, links to web pages or files you would like to share with your fellow beekeepers.  Members receive automatic email notices of meeting and the BUMBA newsletter.
. What are Your Bees Doing This Month

David Morris

Questions welcome at beefriend@verizon.net

October is your last month to finish your hive preparations for the winter. It is time to ask yourself, “Have I remembered everything I need to do?” So let’s run down a short checklist of essentials not to forget.
( Remove queen excluders. You don’t want the cluster leaving the queen trapped in the cold below an excluder.

(  Treat with your final medications. Treat with Fumagillin laced sugar syrup, come to the meeting to hear how and why. Don’t forget the grease patties. Varroa treatments can go on, if you have evidence from testing that it is needed – but you must remember to remove it 42 days later, in the snow if you have to. The dwindling brood means more adult Varroa are exposed to treatments at this time.

( Remove medications. If you placed controlled treatments in your hive they are controlled for a reason. Do not leave in treatments, like Apistan strips. As they weaken the remaining Varroa will develop resistance, the chemicals will migrate into the beeswax, beeswax particles will get into your honey; life will not be good.

( Remove non-essential, empty, boxes (supers and brood boxes). Bees can stay warm in a cluster, but don’t make it harder by putting them in a big empty box. They do better in the winter in smaller quarters.
( Top off their winter supplies. We are down to the very last days to add sugar syrup. If the bees have to cluster at night then they are not processing syrup into honey. If the sugar is not processed and dried properly, it most likely will crystallize. This will result in thin sugar water which could go bad and sugar crystals which will be harder for the bees to use. They may even remove them from the combs in the spring. 

It is really amazing when you think what bees do. They can take thick sugar syrup and make it into a super saturated sugar solution that will not crystallize. But if you do not give them the time and conditions they need that same sugar syrup will separate into crystals and thin sugar water which may spoil and cause dysentery. This is one reason I marvel at bees.

( Close the bottom boards. Yes bees can survive cold winters, but breezes unnecessarily strip away the heat from the cluster. Closing off the bottom board, if you can, is suggested to limit drafts. It can’t be shown to be an absolute necessity, or not, in our area, we’re in an in between region. But it won’t hurt and can only help.
( Tilt the hive forward. This advice originally was meant to keep condensation or rainwater from building up on the back of the bottom board, leading to rotting bottoms and moist hive conditions. With open bottom boards it is still necessary. Tilting the hive puts the inner cover on an incline. The incline will cause more of the moisture that condenses on the inner cover to roll down the underside of the inner cover away from the center of the hive before it drips off the inner cover. If the hive were level, more of the condensation would drip directly on the bees – indoor rain! And cold at that. Be nice to your bees.

( Mouse guards. Check for mice inside the hive before you close the entrance with a mouse guard; otherwise she will chew her way out of your equipment. A mouse in the hive overwinter will disturb the hive, causing them to break cluster, chill, and even result in disease and parasite growth due to the disturbances. 

( Health inspection. One last chance to look for disease problems that may kill the hive overwinter. If you see signs of disease, diagnose and evaluate. How severe is it? Do you think the hive will survive? If it appears to be American Foulbrood, have it tested and confirmed. If the hive dies it will be robbed, spreading the disease to your other hives and to the other hives in the area. Don’t be the source of the contagion. Remove the hive.
( Top ventilation. We have moist winters. If you chronically have mold on your combs in the spring, you need to increase the ventilation to help remove moisture before it condenses inside the hive. Prop open the outer cover with a small pebble or twig less than a bee’s width in size. The bees won’t propolize the long narrow gap it creates and it will reduce the humidity inside the hive. Earlier I said to close bottom boards to prevent breezes; well, it’s all about moderation.
The bees will be going into winter cluster soon. They queen will shut down egg laying until early January. We want a dry winter, no windy or rainy storms, and temperatures in the 30’s for a few weeks followed with a day or two in the upper 50’s for a short cleansing flight. 

Beekeeping in Maryland will go into a quiet state for a few months, then in February we’ll all be waiting for that one warm day when we can do a quick hive inspection. 

Until then, read some good beekeeping books!

Good luck!

 Queen Rearing Essentials, by Dr. Larry Connor.

Dr. Connor is the owner of Wicwas press and has helped others publish books on beekeeping. Now he is writing a series of  books on the “essentials” of beekeeping. His earlier books are “Increase Essentials” and “Bee Sex Essentials”
Now he is coming out with “Queen Rearing Essentials”.
 Publication is expected by the end of the year, price still to be determined. Go to WWW.WICWAS.COM for more information and to order the book. A great Christmas gift idea!  

2009 Beekeeping Activities & Dates

Underlined events are held at Watkins Nature Center. 

Aug 3-7 EAS Conference  www.easternapicuture.org, Ellicottville, NY

August 6  7:30 – 10: 00 PM, BUMBA meeting

Aug 23-Sept 1
Maryland State Fair www.marylandstatefair.com

Sept 26, 9:30-5:00 PM, MSBA meeting & Honey Show, Oregon Ridge Nature Center, Cockeysville, MD; www.msbeea.org
Sept     
Mentoring Visits

Oct 1, 7:30 – 10: 00 PM, BUMBA meeting

Oct 10 10 AM - 4PM
MSBA Honey Festival

Oct 22
7:30 – 9:30 PM BUMBA Introductory Beekeeping Class, Watkins Park Nature Center, Largo
Nov 14

Watkins Park "Green Craft Fair" 

Nov 21, 9:30-5:00 PM, MSBA meeting, Md. Dept Ag. HQ, Annapolis

Dec 8,  6:00 – 9:00 PM, Joint Holiday Party 
One Last Word: DUES!                                                Please check the year on your label!
E

very club needs a little money to keep it going.  Although BUMBA is solvent, dues are needed to cover meeting room rental, speakers, refreshments and the newsletter.  BUMBA has raised its annual dues to $15.  So we hope you’ll remember to bring your cash or check to the next meeting.  Phil loves to find checks in the mailbox.  Send your dues check to:

Mail $15  to Margie Krietzer, BUMBA Treas., 3816 IRONGATE LN., BOWIE, MD, 20715-1420
NAME: _____________________________________________________________________________

ADDRESS: _________________________________________________________________________

CITY: ________________________________________
ST _______
ZIP ____________________

TELEPHONE: _________________________  EMAIL: ____________________________________

( Check if you are willing to help out with a club activity or program

( Check if you would like a hardcopy of the newsletter in addition to an email copy.

( Check if you do not want your name and address published in a BUMBA member directory.

BUMBA Meeting Location – Watkins Park Nature Center

BUMBA annual dues are $15.  Our regular meetings are held on the 1st Thursday of the even months (except December) at the Watkins Park Nature Center, 301 Watkins Park Drive in Largo.  From Route 301 or I-495 take Central Ave. (Rte 214) to the intersection with Enterprise Rd. (Rte 193).  Turn south onto Watkins Park Dr. and go ½ mile to the park.  Follow the road all the way to the back to the Nature Center.  We thank the Nature Center Staff for their assistance. For information about the Nature Center, please call 301-218-6702 
Put these dates on your 2009 BUMBA Calendar:

April 2  
7:30 PM BUMBA Meeting

June 4    
7:30 PM BUMBA Meeting 

August 6    
7:30 PM BUMBA Meeting 

Oct 10 10 AM - 4PM
MSBA Honey Festival

Oct 22
7:30 – 9:30 PM BUMBA Introductory Beekeeping Class, Watkins Park Nature Center, Largo
Nov 14

Watkins Park "Green Craft Fair" 

Nov 21, 9:30-5:00 PM, MSBA meeting, Md. Dept Ag. HQ, Annapolis

Dec 8     6:00 PM Joint clubs Holiday Party, Watkins Park Nature Center  
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Steve McDaniel
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